Minutes

Topsfield Zoning Board of Appeals

Virtual Meeting 

March 28, 2023
Chairman Bob Moriarty called the meeting to order at 7:03 pm. Board members present included Chairman Moriarty, Clerk David Merrill, Dave Moniz, Gregor Smith, Jody Clineff and Alternate Kristin Palace. Lynne Bermudez, Sr. Administrative Assistant, was also present.  
Visitors named on screen via zoom:  Attorney Paul Haverty (consultant to the town for the Emerson Homes project), Attorney George Pucci of KP Law (Town Counsel), Matt Cote (Beals+Thomas), and Kirsten Braun (Chappell Engineering). Individuals associated with The Caleb Group include David Levy (Development Consultant), Attorney Jesse Schomer, Suzanne Decavales (The Caleb Group), Dan Skolski (DMS Design, llc), and James DeVellis (DeVellis Zrein, Inc.).  Also present were members of the public and Boxford Cable Access TV.     
GOVERNOR’S ORDER
Chairman Moriarty read the following announcements:  

Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2021, this meeting will be conducted via remote means. Members of the public who wish to access the meeting may do so via the Zoom meeting identification as listed on the agenda. No in-person attendance of members of the public will be permitted, but every effort will be made to ensure that the public can adequately access the proceedings in real time, via technological means. In the event that we are unable to do so, for reasons of economic hardship and despite best efforts, we will post on the Town website:  www.topsfield-ma.gov an audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of proceedings as soon as possible after the meeting. 
“The meeting is being recorded via ZOOM in the event that the connection is lost at any time during the meeting.  Is there anyone else present who wishes to record the meeting?”   
10 HIGH STREET – Public Hearing Continued
Chairman Moriarty opened the meeting by asking Attorney Jesse Schomer if he would summarize the status of the Peer Review reports and responses.  Attorney Schomer provided an update and stated a productive meeting had been held on 3/14/23 with Matt Cote, Paul Haverty, Lynne Bermudez and Emerson Homes’ engineer to discuss and resolve issues raised in the reports.  
Chairman Moriarty then asked Matt Cote if he would provide an update on points of contention in the reports and how they had been resolved.  Mr. Cote provided an update summarizing that most civil engineering issues have been resolved.  The open questions concern stormwater, additional test pits during construction, wetlands and a review of the list of revised waivers that Beals + Thomas received on 3-27-23.  The open stormwater and test pit questions concern making adherence to the Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPP) and conducting additional test pits conditions for ZBA approval.  Mr. Cote stated the Conservation Commission Peer Review has not started yet but is expected to begin next week and conclude in two weeks.  While Mr. Cote has not had time to conduct a thorough review of the revised list of waivers he stated the majority of the waivers are procedural vs substantive and The Caleb Group is working to comply with local town bylaws.  Chairman Moriarty asked Mr. Cote if there were any judgment calls required by the ZBA on the material he has reviewed to date and he replied there were none.
Chairman Moriarty asked who was conducting the architectural review.  Gregor Smith replied that 
responsibility for the architectural review resided with him as it was outside the scope of the contract with Beals + Thomas.  Suzanne Decavale asked if she could receive Gregor’s architectural comments within two weeks (4/11) to ensure The Caleb Group had time to review them before the next meeting.  Gregor agreed. 
Chairman Moriarty asked Attorney Haverty for his perspective on the status of the peer review.  Mr. Haverty responded that he would defer to Beals + Thomas on the technical questions and he agreed with Matt Cote that the waivers are primarily procedural but he has not yet had time to review the revised list.  
Chairman Moriarty asked the two residents who had submitted letters since the last meeting if they wished to speak.  Both Rob Reece and Janet Kmetz asked questions relating to traffic. Chairman Moriarty provided responses and explained what the ZBA can and cannot ask of the applicant. 

Jody Clineff asked if there was a design for the sign going onto High St. that the Board could review. Attorney Schomer stated the sign has not yet been designed but it could be a condition of the board’s approval that the applicant return for a design review or the sign could be reviewed through a designee such as the Building Inspector. 

As the public hearing for Emerson Homes began on 10/25/22, the 180-day requirement to close the hearing (without an extension) will fall on 4/24/23.  The ZBA then has 40 days to render its written decision.  The 40-day period can be extended with agreement of the applicant.  Attorney Haverty stated that since once the public hearing is closed the Board cannot accept any additional testimony, it is helpful to have a draft of the decision written to be discussed during the public hearing.  Attorney Schomer stated it is often the case that decisions are rendered the same day the public hearing is closed, and The Caleb Group would be open to extending the public hearing to allow that process to happen. Attorney Haverty offered to draft a decision with conditions, which assumes project approval, for the Board to discuss while still in the public hearing.  

Suzanne Decavales requested that we summarize all items left to be reviewed so they can be addressed at the next hearing.  Chairman Moriarty stated the items to be addressed are components of the site plan review such as architectural and signs, a final review of requested waivers and any issues from the Conservation Commission such as wetlands. Chairman Moriarty asked about timing for the next round of funding for Emerson Homes.  Suzanne Decavales stated there is a mini round in the summer but without an approved permit their chances of receiving funding would be slim. The applicant agreed to extend the public hearing to 4/25/23, which is the next scheduled ZBA meeting date. 
Dave Moniz made a motion to accept the request of the applicant to extend the timeframe for closing the public hearing to 4/25/23.  Motion was seconded by Jody Clineff and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Chairman Moriarty recommended and the board and applicant concurred that at the 4/25 meeting the board would:
· Review a succinct list from Beals + Thomas of substantive issues, if any, that have not been addressed, including a list of what is requested in the waivers and how the plan exceeds or would be in violation of local bylaws.

· Review any architectural or site plan issues.

· Conduct a straw vote as to approval of the project.

At the following meeting, on 5/23/23, the Board would begin to review the draft decision written by Attorney Haverty.

Chairman Moriarty made a motion to continue the public hearing to April 25, 2023.  Motion was seconded by David Merrill and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

MINUTES

Gregor Smith made a motion to approve the minutes of 2/28/23 as amended.  Motion was seconded by Dave Moniz and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Alternate Kristin Palace
yes

CORRESPONDENCE
Noted under “DOCUMENTS” below.
Lynne Bermudez shared that she had received word from Rep. Kassner that the Governor had extended the date that Boards and Committees could meet remotely.  The representative will be sending the exact date, but it is sometime in 2025.  The Board agreed that the next ZBA meeting will be held remotely and a vote will be taken at that meeting regarding the location of all remaining meetings in 2023.   
ADJOURN
At 8:11 pm Jody Clineff made a motion to adjourn. Gregor Smith seconded the motion and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows: 
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Respectfully submitted,

Lynne Bermudez
Sr. Administrative Assistant

DOCUMENTS
Per the Open Meeting Law, documents that were either distributed to the Zoning Board of Appeals before the meeting or discussed at the meeting were:

1. Agenda 
2. DZI Peer Review Responses 3-15-23

3. Emerson Homes Revised Site Plan 3-15-23

4. Emerson Homes Drainage Plan 3-15-23

5. Beals + Thomas Supplemental Responses 3-23-23

6. Emerson Homes Grading and Utility Plan 3-27-23

7. Emerson Homes Civil Engineering Responses 3-27-23

8. Emerson Homes Revised Waiver List 3-27-23

9. Draft Meeting Minutes – 2/28/23 
Approved at the 4-25-23 ZBA Meeting. 
Pursuant to the 'Open Meeting Law,' G.L. 39, § 23B, the approval of these minutes by the Committee constitutes a certification of the date, time and place of the meeting, the members present and absent, and the actions taken at the meeting. Any other description of statements made by any person, or the summary of the discussion of any matter, is included for the purpose of context only, and no certification, express or implied, is made by the Committee as to the completeness or accuracy of such statements.
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